Palm Valley City Council

Minutes

Regular Meeting

February 27, 2012

The City Council for the City of Palm Valley met in Regular Session on the 27th day of February 2012, at 1:30 p.m., 1313 Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following people:
MAYOR

Dean Hall
COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
John Hollingsworth, Marvin Hendrix, Ray Anzaldua, 


Rick Hosea
ABSENT:

Holly Lieberenz

CITY SECRETARY


Sylvia R. Trevino

CITY ATTORNEY


William Wepfer 

Staff Present:



A.R. Garcia, Chief of Police (CPV)





Rosendo Flores, Public Works (Supervisor)
1)   CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Hall called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.

     2)
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Hall led the Pledge of Allegiance.
     3)
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Mr. David Crowe, President of the Homeowners Association for Las Encantadas, spoke about a problem 
with loose pets on the Las Encantadas property.  He indicated he had spoken to the owners but they become 
hostile and belligerent.  He has made police reports but the problem continues.  He asked for guidance from 
the Council.  He also spoke about inappropriate parking on the grounds and asked if the City can do 
anything about the pets and the parking violations.

4) PRESENTATION BY ROBERT TIJERINA FROM ESTRADA-HINOJOSA (INVESTMENT BANKERS) REGARDING FINANCING OPTIONS FOR THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY


Mr. Tijerina provided a detailed presentation on the Estrada-Hinojosa firm based out of Dallas. His 
presentation was on Public Financing 101 prepared for the City of Palm Valley.  Among the topics 
presented by Mr. Tijerina were: who is involved as part of the financing team; the creditworthiness of a city; 
the investment and non-investment grade rating and the rating agencies; bond insurance, financing 
characteristics and the costs of the issuance of municipal bonds.  A handout of his presentation is on file in 
the City Secretary’s office.


      5)
DISCUSSION HELD AND ACTION TAKEN TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL 
MEETING OF FEBRUARY 6, 2012.

Councilman Hosea made a motion to approve the minutes as presented.


Councilman Hendrix seconded the motion. 



Mayor Hall took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.
      6)
DISCUSSION HELD AND ACTION TAKEN TO APPROVE A LEASE AGREEMENT BETWEEN 
THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY AND CAMERON COUNTY FOR THE LEASE OF ONE (1) 
AUTOMARK TO BE USED IN THE CITY ELECTION SCHEDULED FOR MAY 12, 2012 TO 
ELECT THREE (3) COUNCIL MEMBERS


The City Secretary explained this item was tabled from the last meeting because the agreement had not been 
sent from the County at that time.  This is the minimum equipment required by law to be in place for an 
election.  The lease for the AutoMark is $540 and will be used during the early voting period and on 
election day.


Councilman Hollingsworth made a motion to approve the lease agreement for the lease of one AutoMark.


Councilman Hosea seconded the motion.



Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion carried unanimously.

 7)
DISCUSSION HELD AND ACTION TAKEN TO APPROVE A RESOLUTION ON THE ANNUAL 


REVIEW OF THE CITY’S INVESTMENT POLICY AND INVESTMENT STRATEGIES



There being no changes to be made, Councilman Hollingsworth made a motion to approve the resolution as 


presented.



Councilman Hosea seconded the motion.




Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion carried unanimously.
8) DISCUSSION HELD ON THE CONDITION OF THE SEWER PLANTS AND EXPENDITURES NECESSARY FOR THE GENERAL MAINTENANCE AND REPAIRS OF THE SEWER PLANTS FROM AVAILABLE RESERVE FUNDS AUTHORIZED


Rosendo Flores commented that nothing has been done to the sewer plants for the 23-26 years that they 
have been in existence.



Mayor Hall indicated that about $44,000 (based on a proposal submitted by PEECO) would bring the sewer 
plant #2 to almost new condition.  If regular maintenance is done to the sewer plants, then there is no need 
for replacing them.  David Flinn commented that these plants run all day and their mechanisms are easy to 
replace and maintain. Mr. Flinn stated that he followed up with PEECO regarding their proposals and he 
commented that Plant #3 needs to be addressed soon.  This plant was built in around 1987, Plant #2 was 
built in 1989 and Plant #1 around 2003.  The price submitted by PEECO is for Plant #2.  The structure 
itself should be fine. Mr. Flinn also submitted an estimate with options necessary for all three sewer 
plants.

Some discussion was held on replacing sprockets and bearings with plastic poly-chem which is more 
expensive.  If replacing with steel there is a decrease in price.  When asked which plant would need to be 
addressed in the short term, Mr. Flinn replied either sewer plant #2 or #3


Discussion continued and when asked what his recommendation would be Mr. Flinn replied doing plant #2, 
all options A, B, and C, totaling up to $102,500 (as shown on his estimate) and he recommended replacing 
the bearings with plastic for longer durability. Mr. Flinn pointed out that the project would need to be bid 
out and it would be a 4-6 week process once started.  He stated that all of the work needs to be bid out and a 
general contractor is still needed. 


At this time, Mayor Hall proceeded to Item No. 22 on the agenda – UPDATE REPORT ON THE 
STATUS OF THE BOOSTER PUMP STATION.
22)
UPDATE REPORT ON THE STATUS OF THE BOOSTER PUMP STATION

David Flinn handed out a progress report on the project.  He noted that there was a delay with an AT&T 
line and it took AT&T five weeks to relocate it.  Rain for about a week also caused a delay with the 
project.  He noted that the contractor is hiring a new subcontractor to complete the 8” pipeline.  Mr. 
Flinn indicated that he had voiced his frustration to the general contractor regarding this project.  He stated 
that Balch Machine is in the pump business for irrigation districts and this specific project is a ‘tight fit’ for 
Balch.


Councilman Hosea commented that the contractor should still adhere to the time line.  There has been a six-
week period of delays.  Mr. Flinn stated that the completion, if no more obstacles, would be the week of 
March 12. He stated that there has been no financial impact to the city due to the delay.

   9)
DISCUSSION HELD ON THE CONDITIONS OF STREETS IN PALM VALLEY




David Flinn handed out cost estimates for the rehabilitation of streets in Palm Valley (by streets and region) accompanied by various street maps.  He stated that to tear out and completely re-do all streets would be approximately $6.5 million.  He explained the total project costs by linear foot.  He added that the ‘spidering’ on the streets right now is in good shape but if the Council does not like how it looks, it could be made to look nicer.


He pointed out that he would recommend fixing Papaya Circle to make it drain better and last longer.
15)
DISCUSSION HELD AND ACTION TAKEN TO AUTHORIZE THE EXPENDITURE OF FUNDS 
TO MODIFY THE CITY’S WEBSITE


The City Secretary explained that there had been discussion at the strategic planning meeting about 
modifying the City’s website more as to serve as a marketing tool to promote the City of Palm Valley.  She 
indicated that she contacted DCNC Marketing about what the Council was interested in and they  
submitted a quote of $3,000. MPC Studios, the current webmaster, also submitted a quote based on the 
same modification to the website for the same price with different variables.  

Mayor Hall added this would also tie in to Item No. 16.- DISCUSSION HELD AND ACTION TAKEN 
TO AUTHORIZE THE EXPENDITURE OF FUNDS TO SUBSCRIBE TO A SYSTEM OR 
PROGRAM OF 
CONVEYING NOTIFICATION OF INTEREST FROM THE CITY TO THE 
PUBLIC.  The City Secretary explained that she had done some research on the service that is currently set 
up in Rancho Viejo----Citizen Observer.  She also looked at another website, Blackboard Connect) and 
referred to information that was provided in the agenda packet.  She stated that it appears that this method 
of public notification is more of a software program.  The program For Citizen Observer is about $$1,800 
per year and the one for Blackboard Connect is $1,500 per year. She indicated that once the Council gave 
its approval, she would then proceed to contact the vendors. 


Nick Consiglio with DCNC Marketing commented 
that yes, they could upgrade the website to tie into a 
public notification type of program (or software).


Debbie Wright asked if this would enable the public to communicate with the City.   The response was yes, 
it would be like a subscription type of service where the local residents would sign up and offer their 
contact information and email addresses.


Councilman Hosea stated that there has to be a better method of communication from the City to the 
residents and vice versa but knowing what it is that the citizens want.


Nick Consiglio stated that his review reflected 150-175 hits per month to the City’s website, globally.  

Councilman Hosea made a motion to authorize DCNC to upgrade the City’s website based on their proposal 
that would include the SEO links and to tie into the subscription service of public notification at a cost not 
to exceed $5,000.00.

Councilman Hendrix seconded the motion made by Councilman Hosea.


Councilman Hollingsworth questioned if the City’s website in its current status is achieving its value and 
felt that the website should be more fully utilized.

Mayor Hall added that the website could be utilized to do some marketing and keep the public informed on 
things of mutual interest.


At this time, Mayor Hall distributed a handout showing the City’s financial standing and continued to 
explain the cash in the bank and the city’s reserves.


He explained that usually expenses on the City’s side are in the negative around this time of the fiscal year  
due to taxes that are paid early in the beginning of the fiscal year.


He explained that the City’s current reserve is $216,362 and felt that this should be applied towards what is 
needed today as far as maintenance.  There is $364,314 in the Water side available to do repairs to the 
sewer plants; $276,197 projected cash available on the City’s side; $124,821 is needed for street repairs to 
Papaya Circle and $151,376 would be available in the City’s side.   With the available capital of $364,314 
on the water side, $169,500 could be used to do the maintenance to Sewer Plant No. 3 leaving about 
$200,000 which could be used towards Sewer Plant No. 2.  Dave Flinn indicated that an alternate to the bid 
for the plants’ maintenance could be added and both Plants #2 and #3 could be upgraded accordingly.


Mayor Hall stated that there still needs to be a reserve for a better rating should the City decide to float a 
bond.  He noted that at the end of the year and we would still have $515,690 after doing what needs to be 
done now.


Returning to Item No. 8, EXPENDITURE OF FUNDS AUTHORIZED FOR THE GENERAL 
MAINTENANCE AND REPAIRS OF THE SEWER PLANTS FROM AVAILABLE RESERVE 
FUNDS, Councilman Anzaldua made a motion to authorize up to $272,000 for 
maintenance to Sewer 
Plants #2 and #3 and authorize David Flinn to prepare a bid for the project.


Councilman Hendrix seconded the motion.



Mayor took the vote and the motion carried unanimously
10)
Returning to Item No. 10, EXPENDITURE OF FUNDS FOR STREET REPAIRS TO PAPAYA 
CIRCLE AND ADVERTISING BIDS FOR THIS PROJECT, Councilman Hollingsworth made a 
motion to authorize street improvements to Papaya Circle not to exceed $125,000 and allow Mr. Flinn to 
bid out the project.


Councilman Hosea seconded the motion.



Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion carried unanimously.


Councilman Hollingsworth suggested that the letter received from the County Engineering Department 
stating the condition of the streets be posted to the City’s website.

11) 
DISCUSSION HELD AND ACTION TAKEN TO SET THE RESERVE FUND IN THE WATER 
OPERATIONS ACCOUNT


Councilman Hosea made a motion to set the reserve fund at $100,000.


Councilman Hendrix seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

12) 
DISCUSSION HELD AND ACTION TAKEN TO AMEND THE WATER BUDGET TO ADD 
$50,000 FOR CONTINUOUS PLANT IMPROVEMENTS


Councilman Anzaldua made a motion to add $50,000 for continuous sewer plant improvements in the 
water budget.  Councilman Hosea seconded the motion.


Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion carried unanimously.

13) 
DISCUSSION HELD AND ACTION TAKEN TO AUTHORIZE STREET SWEEPING SERVICES 
BY THE CITY OF HARLINGEN

The City Secretary explained that she came across an agreement from 2002 between the City of Palm 
Valley and the City of Harlingen for street sweeping services.  The City of Harlingen was willing to 
provide the services based on the same terms and conditions as stated in the agreement.  The hourly fee for 
the street sweeping services by the City of Harlingen, as per the contract, is $75.00 per hour.


Based on the contract on file which has not been terminated by either party, it was the consensus of the 
Council to proceed to allow the City of Harlingen to do the street sweeping for the City of Palm Valley.
14) 
DISCUSSION HELD AND AUTHORIZATION GIVE TO HIRE AN ADDITIONAL EMPLOYEE 
IN THE WATER DEPARTMENT/PUBLIC WORKS AND FUNDING AUTHORIZED FOR THIS 
POSITION


Councilman Hosea made a motion to authorize the hiring of a new employee in the Water 
Department/Public Works and authorize the funding as necessary.


Councilman Anzaldua seconded the motion.


Councilman Hollingsworth commented that he did not see the rationale behind this.  He asked why four 
employees would be needed if the nothing has changed and the city is no larger than before.  Rosendo 
Flores replied he needs a fourth employee to start training because one of the employees is elderly and he is 
concerned about his safety.  Councilman Hollingsworth was of the opinion that if and when the elderly 
employee retires, then he could see hiring another employee but to add another employee to augment the 
deficiencies because he can not do the job, he just couldn’t see it.

Councilman Hosea asked about the backflow inspections and how far along are they.  Rosendo Flores 
replied that so far about 130 houses have been done out of 548.  He still needs about another 1 ½ years for 
completion.



Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion carried as shown below:



Aye:  Hosea, Anzaldua, Hendrix



Nay:  Hollingsworth


The motion carried 3 to 1.

16)
DISCUSSION HELD AND ACTION TAKEN TO IMPLEMENT AN ‘AMNESTY PERIOD’ FROM 
MARCH 5, 2012 THROUGH MARCH 30, 2012 FOR OUTSTANDING WARRANTS


The City Secretary explained that in an effort to clear out the docket on outstanding warrants staff is 
proposing to hold an ‘amnesty’ period in March.  This would allow the dismissal of the “Failure to Appear” 
charges on such warrants and would encourage those violators to come in and pay the remaining charges 


in full on their outstanding tickets.  The program will require much advertising/publicity in order for it to be 
successful.  In addition, City Hall will be open from 12:00 to 1:00 during that period.


Councilman Hollingsworth made a motion to implement the amnesty period as recommended by staff.


Councilman Hosea seconded the motion.



Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion carried unanimously.

18) CONSENT AGENDA:


a. MONTHLY POLICE REPORT – JANUARY  2012
b. MUNICIPAL COURT REPORT – JANUARY 2012

Chief Garcia presented his report and briefly went over some of the incident reports that have been filed. 
Minor discussion was held on tickets issued for invalid registrations.  The report reflected that out of 7 
citations that were issued, only one was issued a warning and this was questioned.  Chief Garcia will follow 
up on this ticket.


Councilman Hosea suggested a citizen’s awareness program.


Councilman Hollingsworth made a motion to approve both the Monthly Police Reports and the Municipal 
Court Reports for January 2012.


Councilman Hosea seconded the motion.



Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion carried unanimously.

 19)
CHECK LISTINGS AND MONTHLY FINANCIAL REPORTS FOR THE CITY OF PALM     
VALLEY AND THE WATER SERVICE FOR JANUARY 2012 APPROVED

Councilwoman Hosea made a motion to approve the check listings and monthly financial reports as 
presented.  


Councilman Anzaldua seconded the motion.



Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion carried unanimously.

20)
 INVESTMENT REPORTS FOR JANUARY 2012 APPROVED


Councilman Hollingsworth made a motion to approve the investment reports as presented.  Councilman 
Hosea  seconded the motion.



Mayor Hall took the vote and the motion carried unanimously.

21) PURCHASE REQUESTS


There was a consensus among the Council to authorize up to $3,100 for the purchase of an asphalt crack 
sealer.
22) ADJOURN

There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 3:45 p.m.
______________________________

Dean Hall, Mayor

Attest:

______________________________
Sylvia R. Trevino, City Secretary
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